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STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 113
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2013

8:30 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Larry Hudkins, Chair
Brent Smoyer, Vice Chair 
Jane Raybould
Roma Amundson

Commissioners Absent: Deb Schorr

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the
County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and
provided to the media on February 27, 2013

The Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at
8:32 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF THE STAFF MEETING MINUTES OF THURSDAY,
FEBRUARY 14, 2013

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded approval of the minutes of the
February 14, 2013 Staff Meeting.  Smoyer, Raybould and Hudkins voted
aye.  Schorr and Amundson were absent from voting.  Motion carried 3-
0. 

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. March Staff Meeting Schedule
B. Request from the Abbott Sports Complex-Abbott Motocross Park for

Extension of Visitor Improvement Fund Grant Contract Term
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MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded approval of the additions to the
agenda.  Raybould, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr and
Amundson were absent from voting.  Motion carried 3-0.

Amundson arrived at 8:34 a.m.

 3 LEGISLATIVE UPDATE - Gordon Kissel and Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S
Associates (Legislative Consultants)

Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates, presented a legislative update and a bills of interest
report (Exhibits A and B).

Hudkins said he testified in opposition to Legislative Bill (LB) 600 (Change inheritance
tax rates) before the Revenue Committee on Wednesday.  He said Douglas and Sarpy
Counties, Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) and the League of
Municipalities also testified in opposition.  The Nebraska Farm Bureau testified in favor
of the bill.  Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, asked whether the legislative
history was discussed, noting this would undo an agreement that had been negotiated
in 2007 to provide relief to closer relatives in exchange for increasing the tax on more
distant relatives.  Hudkins said Larry Dix, NACO Executive Director, addressed that
issue.  Kohout said he does not believe there will be a lot of effort to move the bill out
of the Revenue Committee, rather to look at the inheritance tax issue as part of an
interim study.

In response to a question from Raybould, Kohout said he anticipates the Health and
Human Services Committee will advance LB 577 (Change provisions relating to the
medical assistance program) and the bill will be debated.  He noted the Governor has
opposed any expansion of Medicaid.

Kohout noted Senator Larson has asked the Board to take a position of support on LB
246 (Provide for a health care co-payment for jail and prison inmates).  Eagan said the
County Attorney and Corrections Director have expressed reservations about the bill
because it could potentially impact the County’s ability to collect revenue for elective
medical services outside the facility.  Smoyer said he has relayed this to Senator
Larson, who is the introducer of the bill.

Chuck Salem, Chief Deputy Clerk of the District Court, appeared and discussed LB 363
(Change provisions relating to access to public records), noting there could be a
$12,000 reduction in revenue in his department for researching and copying records. 
There is also potential for an increase in requests.  He said Sue Kirkland, Clerk of the
District Court, intends to send to a letter to all of the state senators pointing out the
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ramifications of the bill.  Gordon Kissel, Kissel/E&S Associates, advised against doing
so, as it could damage relationships with some of the senators.  Kohout pointed out
that the bill was the result of a negotiated agreement between NACO, the League of
Municipalities and Nebraska media.

Sheli Schindler, Youth Services Center (YSC) Director, appeared and discussed
concerns regarding LB 561 (State findings and intent for changes to the juvenile
justice system and a funding mechanism) and LB 562 (Change provisions of the
juvenile justice system) (see Exhibit C).  Eagan said the underlying concern is that
there is a provision in state statutes that if there are not sufficient funds, the County
shall appropriate a fund which will be used to pay these costs.  Kohout said he and
Kissel have had preliminary conversations with Douglas County and NACO about
strategy.    Board consensus was to have Eagan, Schindler and a representative of the
County Attorney’s Office meet with Senators Ashford, Coash and McGill before the
Judiciary Committee hears the bills to share the County’s concerns.  NOTE: Senator
Ashford, who serves as Chair of the Judiciary Committee, introduced the legislation
and Senators Coash and McGill serve on the Judiciary Committee and represent
Lancaster County.  

Brent Meyer, Noxious Weed Control Superintendent, appeared and asked the Board to
oppose LB 636 (Provide restrictions for application of certain herbicides).  He noted the
Nebraska Weed Control Association and several large chemical companies also plan to
oppose the bill.  Amundson said she has had several constituents express concerns
regarding the bill.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to authorize Brent Meyer,
Noxious Weed Control Superintendent, to testify on behalf of Lancaster
County in opposition to Legislative Bill (LB) 636.  Amundson, Smoyer,
Raybould, and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr was absent from voting. 
Motion carried 4-0.

 4 BOARD OF CORRECTIONS - Mike Thurber, Corrections Director

Separate minutes.

 5 PENSION REVIEW COMMITTEE (PRC) RECOMMENDATION FOR
POST EMPLOYMENT HEALTH PLAN (PEHP) QUALIFIED DEFAULT
INVESTMENT OPTION - Pension Review Committee (PRC)

Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer and a member of the Pension Review
Committee (PRC), said Kelly Bush, Discovery Financial Group, LLC, (consultant) and
the PRC recommend that the County select the Vantagepoint Milestone Retirement
Income Fund (VPRRX) as the Qualified Default Investment Alternative (QDIA) for the
Post Employment Health Plan (PEHP) (see Exhibit D).
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MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded to move the item to a County
Board of Commissioners Meeting for formal action.  Smoyer, Raybould,
Amundson and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr was absent from voting. 
Motion carried 4-0.

ACTION ITEMS

A. Credit Card Exempt Permit Application (13 Cards) 

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded to authorized signature by the
Chair.  Amundson, Raybould, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr
was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. March Staff Meeting Schedule

It was noted the Board will not have a Staff Meeting on March 7th or March 14th, due to
attendance at the Mid-Year Budget Retreat and the Nebraska Association of County
Officials (NACO) Southeast District Meeting, respectively.  There was consensus to hold
a Staff Meeting immediately following the County Board of Commissioners Meeting on
March 12th and to schedule an update from C. J. Johnson, Region V Systems
Administrator, on the responses to the Community Mental Health Center (CMHC)
Invitation to Negotiate (ITN) Request for Qualifications (RFQ) on the Mid-Year Budget
Retreat Agenda.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT  

E. City-County Common Meeting Agenda (March 5, 2013 at 8:15 a.m.)

Raybould suggested that discussion be scheduled with Roger Figard, City Engineer and
Executive Director of the Railroad Transportation Safety District (RTSD), regarding
potential projects, funding priorities, statistics, mitigation of unsafe railroad crossings,
and South Bypass responsibilities.

Smoyer exited the meeting at 9:42 a.m.

There was general consensus that it would be more appropriate for Figard to have that
discussion with the Board, rather than the Common.

NOTE: There are no agenda items at this time for the March 5, 2013 City-County
Common Meeting.

Smoyer returned to the meeting at 9:45 a.m.
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ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

B. Request from the Abbott Sports Complex-Abbott Motocross Park for
Extension of Visitor Improvement Fund Grant Contract Term

Eagan explained there have been project delays, due to inclement weather.  There
was consensus to schedule an addendum on a regular County Board of Commissioners
Meeting agenda for action.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Private Driveway Address Issues

Board consensus was to have representatives of Emergency Management,
911/Emergency Communications, Building and Safety Department, Sheriff’s Office,
County Engineering and the County Attorney’s Office review the issues and bring a
recommendation back to the Board.

B. Waverly Voice (Newspaper) Renewal

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to approve renewal of the
newspaper subscription.  Smoyer, Amundson, Raybould and Hudkins
voted aye.  Schorr was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

C. Mid-Year Budget Retreat (March 7, 2013)

MOTION: Amundson moved and Hudkins seconded to hold the Mid-Year Budget
Retreat in Room 113 of the County-City Building, instead of the B & R
Stores corporate offices, beginning at 8:00 a.m.  Amundson, Smoyer,
Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr was absent from voting. 
Motion carried 4-0. 

D. Management Team Meeting (March 14, 2013)

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded to move the meeting to March
28, 2013.  Raybould, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr
was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

F. County Board Photograph (March 5, 2013)

Board consensus was to schedule the photo session for 10:00 a.m.
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G. Midtown Center Appraisal

Eagan said the appraiser that Don Killeen, County Property Manager, had
recommended will not be able to perform the appraisal of the Midtown Center for the
County.  He suggested the Board seek another recommendation from Killeen.

H. Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Board of Equalization 
Workshop (May 9, 2013)

Board consensus was to have in-house training instead.

Smoyer exited the meeting at 10:02 a.m.

 6 U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE (USDA) WILDLIFE
CONTROL PROGRAM - Ricky Woods, USDA Wildlife Biologist

Ricky Woods, USDA Wildlife Biologist, said Saline County has expressed interest in
forming a block of at least four counties that would contract with the USDA’s Animal
and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS) Wildlife Services Program for a wildlife
specialist who would respond to calls seeking assistance with wildlife problems (Exhibit
E).  He offered Lancaster County the opportunity to be part of the block and said he
plans to offer Gage and Jefferson Counties an opportunity to join as well.  Hudkins
suggested that an offer to join the block also be extended to Seward County.  Woods
estimated that Lancaster County’s share of the cost will be $10,000 per year.  He said
a report on activities will be provided every year and the County can then decide
whether to continue its participation.  

In response to a question from Raybould, Woods said a landowner may be asked to
contribute additional funds if there is a significant wildlife problem that uses
considerable resources. 

Smoyer returned to the meeting at 10:07 a.m.

Hudkins noted the County had contracted with the program in the past but had to
withdraw, due to budget constraints.  He said the owner of Praireland Dairy contacted
him regarding a problem with starlings and pigeons and said he felt the County should
participate in the program.  

Brent Meyer, Noxious Weed Control Superintendent, and Lee Vieselmeyer, Oak Prairie
Nursery, appeared and shared how they have utilized the program’s services.  

Meyer said his only concern is how to make landowners aware these services are
available.  Woods said information will be made available through the County
Extension Office, a booth at the County Fair and through press releases.
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 7 LANCASTER COUNTY AUDIT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2011-2012 -
Jeremy Vokt, Amanda Chantiam and Kailey Riskowski, Bland &
Associates; Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer

Amanda Chantiam, Bland & Associates, presented the audit report for the fiscal year
ending June 30, 2012, noting it is an unqualified opinion.  She said two significant
deficiencies were identified during the audit: 1) The responsibility for the preparation
of financial statements resides with the management of the County but management
did not prepare the financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2012; and 2) The
County failed to record a $1,000,000 liability in accrued liabilities at June 30, 2012. 
The County agreed to make an initial payment of $1,000,000 to the West Haymarket
Joint Public Agency (JPA) upon the execution of a contract between the JPA and an
arena manager.  The contract was executed on June 7, 2012 and the $1,000,000 was
paid in August, 2012.  

Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer, said the recent addition of an accountant
position within his department will help address the first deficiency.  With regards to
the second deficiency, Meyer said he agrees with the comment and will review
procedures to ensure that all liabilities are recorded. 

Meyer also noted that the County has contracted with Bland & Associates for auditing
services since 2007 and will be going out for a Request for Proposal (RFP).

NOTE: A copy of the audit is on file in the County Clerk’s Office.

 8 A) 15-DAY WEED NOTICE; AND B) CERTIFICATE OF
APPRECIATION FOR BOY SCOUTS (DIETZ PIONEER CEMETERY) -
Brent Meyer, Noxious Weed Control Superintendent; Brittany Behrens,
Deputy County Attorney 

B.  Certificate of Appreciation for Boy Scouts (Dietz Pioneer Cemetery)

Brent Meyer, Noxious Weed Control Superintendent, proposed giving certificates of
appreciation to members of Boy Scouts Troop 64 for mowing and maintaining the
Dietz Pioneer Cemetery during 2012.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to approve signature by the
Chair.  Amundson, Smoyer, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr
was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

There was consensus to recognize the Boy Scouts, and the private individuals who
have mowed and maintained the Jordan and Evangelical Cemeteries, for their service
at a regular County Board of Commissioners Meeting.
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A.  15-Day Weed Notice

Meyer said his office will issue a landowner a 10-day weed notice when there is a
noxious weed infestation.  He said the Noxious Weed Act also provides the ability to
issue a 15-day weed notice and said to his knowledge, that has not been used in
Lancaster County.  Non-compliance with a 15-day weed notice may result in a $100
per day fine to the landowner, with a maximum fine of $1,500, however there is a risk
that the weeds may not get controlled.  Meyer said he favors the 10-day weed notice
because it allows his office to hire a contractor to control the weeds if the landowner
does not comply with the notice.  The bill is sent to the landowner and is assessed to
their taxes if it is not paid in 60 days.  He noted one drawback is that the County may
not be able to collect unless there is foreclosure but interest will accrue, at the rate of
14%.  

Hudkins asked whether the County could force a sale.  Brittany Behrens, Deputy
County Attorney, said the County would have to wait until the taxes were delinquent
and someone purchased the tax sale certificate. 

Meyer said he would like to be able to use his discretion on which type of notice to
issue, explaining he may have to move to a 15-day notice if there aren’t sufficient
funds in his budget to provide control if there isn’t compliance with a 10-day notice.
 
B.  Certificate of Appreciation for Boy Scouts (Dietz Pioneer Cemetery)

Item was moved forward on the agenda.

 9 GRANT CONTRACT WITH LINCOLN POLICE DEPARTMENT (LPD)
FOR CRIMINAL JUSTICE INFORMATION SERVICES (CJIS)
JUVENILE DATA ENTRY - Brittany Behrens, Deputy County Attorney 

Brittany Behrens, Deputy County Attorney, said the Lincoln Police Department (LPD)
has notified the County that it is not able to have employees work overtime, under
terms of the union contract, to fulfill the terms of the County’s grant contract with the
City, on behalf of LPD, that was intended to expedite the process for entering juvenile
youth aid referrals into the Criminal Justice Information Services (CJIS) database
(County Contract No. C-12-0599).  She said the Human Services Department has
recommended that the contract be terminated and the funds be transferred over to
the Police Officers Working with Education Referrals (POWER) program, which is also
funded through a grant contract with the City (County Contract No. C-12-0659).

Smoyer exited the meeting at 10:57 a.m.
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MOTION: Raybould moved and Amundson seconded to direct the County
Attorney’s Office to terminate County Contract No. C-12-0599 and
prepare an amendment to County Contract No. C-12-0659 to address the
additional funding.  Amundson, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr
and Smoyer were absent from voting.  Motion carried 3-0.

10 BANKING SERVICES REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP) - Andy
Stebbing, County Treasurer; Michelle Raphael, Accountant/Auditor,
County Treasurer’s Office

Andy Stebbing, County Treasurer, said the contract for banking services has not been
bid since 2001.  He said he had looked at re-bidding the service after taking office but
decided to delay it after Wells Fargo, the current provider, reduced its fees by $50,000.
Stebbing said he would like to move forward with a Request for Proposal (RFP) at this
time to be fair to the other banks that are interested in providing the services.

Michelle Raphael, Accountant/Auditor, County Treasurer’s Office, said she anticipates
the contract could be awarded and implementation started by the end of the calendar
year.

Smoyer returned to the meeting at 11:06 a.m.

11 ACTION ITEMS

A. Credit Card Exempt Permit Application (13 Cards) 

Item was moved forward on the agenda.

12 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

13 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Private Driveway Address Issues
B. Waverly Voice (Newspaper) Renewal
C. Mid-Year Budget Retreat (March 7, 2013)
D. Management Team Meeting (March 14, 2013)
E. City-County Common Meeting Agenda (March 5, 2013 at 8:15 a.m.)
F. County Board Photograph (March 5, 2013)
G. Midtown Center Appraisal
H.  Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Board of
Equalization       Workshop (May 9, 2013)

Items A-H were moved forward on the agenda.
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14 PENDING

There were no pending items.

15 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Information Services Policy Committee (ISPC) - Raybould

Raybould said implementation of the Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) is proceeding. 
She said they also discussed the migration of the mainframe to the State’s mainframe,
tracking of equipment for the County Assessor’s Office and City Public Works & Utilities
through a Geographic Information System (GIS) application, and the interlocal
agreement between the City and County. 

Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, said she has a number of concerns
regarding changes that Information Services (IS) has proposed to the interlocal
agreement.  She also expressed concern that IS did not follow through with a request
to discuss its proposed changes with Eagan and the County Attorney’s Office. 

B. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board - Hudkins

Hudkins noted the meeting is scheduled for March 14th.

C. Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA) Budget Monitoring
Committee - Smoyer

Smoyer said the new Lancaster County Adult Detention Facility (LCADF) was the main
topic of discussion and said he believes it would be beneficial to have Mike Thurber,
Corrections Director, give the group an update.

D. Planning Meeting with Marvin Krout, Planning Director, and Sara
Hartzell, Planner - Hudkins, Smoyer

Hudkins said the Planning Department has reached an agreement with the Rural Water
District on funds for development in the area of Jensen Park (84th Street and Yankee
Hill Road).  He noted the Lincoln Board of Education is considering locating another
school in that area and said the County Engineer needs to be involved in the
discussions as it may require improvements to county roads.  Hudkins said a decision
also needs to be made on whether an unopened section of Alvo Road near the
Fallbrook neighborhood, approximately a block in length, needs to be two or four
lanes. 
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E. Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA) Monthly Meeting -
Amundson

Amundson said the group discussed a variety of topics, including the possibility of a
new school in the Jensen Park area, blighted areas in the downtown area and the use
of Tax Incremental Financing (TIF), the new Lancaster County Adult Detention Facility
(LCADF), and expansion of the Lancaster Event Center and property upkeep.

F. Lancaster County Correctional Facility Joint Public Agency (JPA) -
Hudkins, Smoyer

Hudkins said the JPA approved claims totaling $208,879.63 from Wells Fargo for bank
fees; Sampson Construction Company, the Construction Manager at-Risk; The Clark
Enersen Partners, architect for the project; and Becker Construction, Inc. for services
related to the warehouse. 

G. Community Mental Health Center (CMHC) Advisory Committee -
Raybould

Raybould reported on a financial discussion and said the facility is doing quite well. 
She said the Committee also discussed membership and suspended the bylaws to
reinstate members whose terms may have lapsed to get through the transition to a
new  provider.  Raybould noted an Advisory Committee will still be required for the
Crisis Center.

Raybould also reported on a panel discussion held Tuesday on the future of mental
health care in Lancaster County.  She said eight mental health service providers
responded to the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for a private company to take over
CMHC’s services, with most wanting to take over all of the services but the Crisis
Center.  She said Dean Settle, former CMHC Executive Director, provided a list of
baseline impact measures (Exhibit F).

16 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.
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17 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to adjourn the meeting at 11:24
a.m.  Amundson, Smoyer, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Schorr was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

__________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk






































































